



Can Russia Sustain Its Military Capability?

Stephen Blank

Summary

Russia's 2014 invasion of Ukraine and subsequently accelerating militarization has forced us to re-examine Russian defense policy as a central focus of foreign attention. The war in Ukraine, Russia's intervention in Syria, increasing signs of a manufactured war psychosis inside Russia and the visible improvements in the capabilities of the Russian military obliges us to reckon with these events, ongoing trends in Russian defense policy, and their implications. Given the structural economic crisis that has been aggravated by declining energy prices and Western sanctions we must also probe the question as to just how sustainable Russian defense policy is. The argument advanced here is that Putin has reconfigured the system throughout his 16-year tenure in office to produce a system resembling in critical respects the Soviet one. Therefore despite the pressures now operating on the system, it can for some time to come provide the Russian military with modern conventional and nuclear weapons even though it will probably not realize the full demands of the government. Nevertheless, and despite the strong constellation of interests favoring this militarization, it will increasingly run into difficulties given the structural problems plaguing Russia. Moreover, as in Soviet if not Tsarist times, this unchecked militarization will encounter barriers it cannot overcome; without fundamental changes in policy, these will lead the country into crisis. But whether Putin or whoever succeeds him will grasp that insight and meet those challenges remains, as of today, and as seen by Russian analysts, quite unlikely. If that assessment is right, then sometime in the future—though we cannot say when or how it will occur—a deep structural crisis is in the offing. And nobody can foretell its outcome.

* * *

Introduction

Many Western and Russian writers have recently charged that Russia is mobilizing for war or at least preparing for an arms race with the West. [1] To be sure, this is not a universal view, and the Russian army suffers from many visible defects that might preclude such a

decision, e.g. the recent firing of the entire command staff (50 officers) of the Baltic Fleet for dereliction of duty. [2] Moreover, senior NATO commanders have stated that as of June 2016, Russia is not planning an imminent invasion of the Baltic States or anywhere else. [3] Nevertheless the security temperature has risen considerably due to Russia's invasion of Ukraine and annexation of Crimea in 2014. Reports of the heightened readiness of Russian forces around Belarus and the Baltic States add to the anxiety. [4] Neither can we ignore the ongoing militarization of the economy and state administration or the regression to Soviet times with the creation of divisions, corps and even armies, a regression away from the brigades created in 2008–2012. [5] Since 2009, the Russian government has steadily sought to mobilize the entire state administration for conflict. Moscow outlined this course of action in the national security strategies of 2009 and 2015 and the defense doctrines of 2010 and 2014, and Western writers like this author and the British scholar Andrew Monaghan have also commented on this trend. [6]

Therefore, whether or not major war is imminent, ongoing developments oblige us to raise several key questions, particularly the following: Given the centrality of Putin's quest for great military power as a defining attribute of his policy, can Russia, under present and foreseeable conditions, sustain that power? We try to answer that question largely by examining it through the eyes of Russian writers. And while there are no definitive answers, this is a crucial issue. If Russia cannot sustain its huge investment in military power or only do so at the cost of impoverishing its overall economy, then neither the military buildup nor Putin's system are sustainable over time. In that case, the system then inevitably faces visible, possibly terminal decline. Tsarism and Soviet power ultimately failed largely because they could not sustain the armed forces and their ensuing claims to a great power status. Whereas Joseph Stalin successfully created the basis for that status, Stalinism contained the seeds of its own decline. And today there are those who also argue that Putin is following a similar trajectory, which entails the same results of decline leading to state collapse. [7] Therefore we cannot exclude *a priori* the possibility of decline leading to state failure.

Russian Defense Thinking

Putin frequently charges NATO and the United States with trying to force Russia into an unsustainable arms race, but, to the contrary, under his leadership Russia is most likely to pursue an asymmetric strategy that will produce more than enough capability to defend its vital interests. Furthermore he has repeatedly insisted that Russia focus on new and new types of weapons. [8] Therefore he denies that his policies are militarizing the economy and claims that he intends to avoid his predecessors' mistakes. [9]

Nevertheless Russia's official strategy documents not only demand the mobilization of the state administration; for a long time they have been suffused by and originate in the presupposition of ever rising threats and conflicts all along Russia's periphery, and by major actors' growing disposition to use force to secure strategic goals. [10] Russian military policy in response to this threat perception possesses a clearly massive scale comprising both an anti-Western foreign policy in response and a huge conventional and nuclear buildup. According to Russian scholar and former Duma member Alexei Arbatov,

This course of action was adopted on the basis of very optimistic projections of economic growth; Russia's defense budget for 2020 was projected to reach \$200 billion, implying a GDP of \$5 trillion—2.5 times the 2012 GDP of \$2 trillion. This projection assumed growth rates on par with China's, which Russia is nowhere near achieving. In fact the [Russian] defense budget was below \$60 billion. [11]

Putin and his subordinates have long repeated the Stalinist mantra that the defense industrial sector is a locomotive of overall economic growth and is therefore essential to the overall growth of the economy. [12] Indeed, he and Dmitry Medvedev, currently prime minister and president from 2008 to 2012, demanded enormous leaps forward in military production at that time. The goals set out for Russia by Putin and Medvedev then for defense procurement confirm this threat perception. Putin reiterated, and not for the first time, that Russian defense technology must be superior to that of all its potential rivals. [13] Even more tellingly, Medvedev stated in 2008 that,

A guaranteed nuclear deterrent system for various military and political circumstances must be provided by 2020... We must ensure air superiority, precision strikes on land and sea targets, and the timely deployment of troops. We are planning to launch large-scale production of warships, primarily nuclear submarines with cruise missiles and multi-purpose attack submarines... We will also build an air and space defense network. [14]

Putin said that by 2020 the armed forces will receive over 1,500 new aircraft and helicopters and about 200 new air defense systems by 2020. [15] He has demanded 70 percent modernization (although it is nowhere specified what are the criteria of such modernization) by 2020, called for producing over 400 intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBM), 8 strategic missile submarines armed with submarine-launched ballistic missiles (SLBM), 20 multipurpose submarines, and 50 combat surface ships. His list includes over 600 modern aircraft, including fifth-generation fighters, over 600 modern helicopters, 28 S-400 surface-to-air anti-aircraft missiles, 38 Vityaz air defense systems, 10 Iskander-M brigades, over 2,300 modern tanks, some 2,000 self-propelled artillery systems and guns, over 17,000 motor vehicles, and 100 military satellites by 2020. [16] Upon reassuming the presidency in May 2012, Putin decreed not only that the armed forces be equipped with modern weapons and special purpose hardware to the proportion of 70 percent by 2020, but also that the defense procurement program identify key areas, telling the government to ensure “priority development of nuclear deterrent forces; aerospace defense resource; systems for communications, intelligence and control; radio electronic measures, unmanned aerial vehicles; automated strike weapons, modern transport aviation; precision weapons and defenses against the same; and special protection systems for servicemen.” [17]

The Air Force also has ordered 92 Su-34 fighters, but talks of acquiring up to 140 of them by 2020; it has also ordered 30 Su-30SM fighters by 2015. [18] Similarly, Defense Minister Anatoly Serdyukov (2007–2012) told the Defense Board that in 2008–2011 the armed forces received 39 ICBMs, 12 Iskander systems, two submarines, 374 aircraft, 713 other

rocket and artillery weapons, over 2,300 armored vehicles and equipment, 79 surface-to-air systems, 106 air defense systems, and some 40,000 vehicles. [19] Presumably modernization in this context meant modernized weapons. Putin also decreed in 2012 that the government should start preparing the ground for the next State Armaments Program, i.e. the 2016–2025 plan, and base it on “competitive domestically-produced weaponry and military and special purpose hardware.” [20]

The State Armament Plan from 2011–2020 has, as of 2016, been only one-third fulfilled. As of this writing, two-thirds of the envisaged \$700 billion earmarked for procurement in this period has yet to be spent. But current figures indicate that under present conditions Russia is already at the limit of what it can afford to spend on defense. [21]

Yet, the drive toward further mobilization occurs both with regard to industry and to military manpower. Aleksandr’ Golts reports that,

Recently, Putin told a meeting on enhancing the mobilization readiness of industry that leaders of Russian military industry discussed the possibility of shifting Russian industry to weapons production on the eve of war. At the end of the 1980s, attempts to strengthen mobilization readiness in the face of falling oil prices finally destroyed the Soviet economy. Now, it seems, the situation is repeated. In other words, confrontation with West inevitably leads to the rebirth of the mass mobilization concept that killed the USSR. [22]

Space precludes a detailed assessment of the success to date of these plans. However, NATO commanders and leaders concede Russia’s overwhelming superiority in the Baltic, Ukrainian and Black Sea theaters that could defeat any current NATO force. Moreover, the visible rearmament of the Russian nuclear fleet suggests that Russia has achieved enough of its goals to make it confident in its conventional forces, a confidence reflected in the 2014 defense doctrine that, for the first time, mentioned non-nuclear deterrence specifically. [23] While undoubtedly many projects fell by the wayside or are mired in difficulty—for example, shipbuilding, a notorious problem area—this plan, as of today has succeeded well enough. Western scholars admit that, even under today’s sanctions, there is no reason to believe the military modernization plan cannot continue giving Putin most, if not all of what he wants to sustain the defense sector. [24]

Beyond this conclusion, the pattern of Russian military exercises clearly points to ever-increased emphasis on the ability to mobilize rapidly large numbers of forces for conventional theater war. [25] NATO commanders and Western analysts have both remarked on the vastly improved Russian capability to perform such mobilization and deploy forces rapidly to a theater. But in the spring of 2016, Putin and Defense Minister Shoigu went still farther and conducted another “snap” mobilization exercise that essentially involved mobilizing the entire state and military administration. [26] This exercise clearly went far beyond the large-scale mobilization that was premised in the exercises beginning with Zapad 2013. [27] And despite the Kremlin’s statements to the contrary, the 2016 spring exercise strongly suggests an ongoing and focused policy that

entails precisely the kind of militarization and efforts to enhance capabilities that Putin continues to decry.

But this relative success in procuring new weapons, and in mobilizing the armed forces and the state raises several other issues. First of all, given the absence of real growth since 2012, if not earlier, and the sanctions regime whose impact is considerably more than the government will admit (as shown by its diplomatic efforts to eliminate them), rising defense spending may prove to be unsustainable while the economy is shrinking. Indeed, we have good reason to believe that structural militarization is occurring. The late Vitaly Shlykov (former co-chair of Russia's Defense Council) coined the term structural militarization to suggest that excessive defense spending is an institutionalized aspect of the Soviet and Russian economic system. [28] If this trend is not reversed or at least checked and absent substantial growth in other sectors besides energy—which in any case would largely stem from rising energy prices that could fund major defense projects—then over time the economy could well be strained to the utmost if not beyond. Therefore spending on the rest of the economy could become progressively less tolerable over time. [29]

In this context there is also good evidence suggesting the onset of this structural militarization even before 2014. [30] In 2008, total defense spending increased by 26 percent over 2007, and the 2007 figures for procurement were 28 percent higher than those for 2006. [31] And then in 2009, at the bottom of the financial crisis that began in 2008, Deputy Defense Minister Lyubov Kudelina stated that, while the total planned defense budget was cut by 8 percent in 2009–2011, Russia would spend 1.5 trillion rubles to acquire arms, scientific-research and experimental-design work in the interests of the Armed Forces. In this period, total defense spending would rise from 1.439 trillion rubles to 1.615 trillion rubles in 2011, a rise of 12 percent. And of that spending 36 percent would go to development, procurement, and repairs of arms and equipment. [32] The figures for 2011–2020 have grown from this basis by an order of magnitude. Indeed, by 2013, Russian defense spending in official terms, amounted to 3.9 percent of GDP, although the actual defense burden is probably higher. [33] Moreover, according to Vasily Zatselin, “new armaments” are weapons with less than ten years of service and “modernized arms” are old models with new components, not just repairs. This assumes that the new program will modernize weapons at 7–10 percent annually, almost certainly an unattainable goal. [34] These modernization results speak for themselves and showed even before the invasion of Ukraine that 20 years after the fall of communism the Russian defense sector remains on the treadmill of defense reform. [35] Indeed, nothing has changed since then except that this sector has demonstrated that it can give the government much of what it is calling for, at least in a general sense.

We say it can generally produce what the government is ordering because many Russian analysts now argue that the defense sector, much like the Soviet sector is virtually autonomous. [36] That means this sector is essentially producing, at least with regard to nuclear weapons, systems for which no real mission is indicated. They are only producing what they can already make. Producers subsequently rationalize the mission, often couched in offensive and very threatening terms, to suit what is already produced instead of

matching production to strategy. [37] If this analysis is correct, then in many respects the Russian defense industry, much like its Soviet predecessor, is able to supply many reasonably high-tech weapons to its chief customer, the Ministry of Defense and the military. But also like its predecessor, Russia's current defense industry is regressing by imposing unfocused capabilities upon the state rather than what it actually needs. Certainly the industries comprising this sector, grouped as they are into major state corporations, are honeycombed with corruption and have been for years. Both Western and Russian analysts see them as being inherently economically dysfunctional organizations whose chief purpose is money laundering and the acquisition and/or distribution of corrupt rents, much like the rest of the economy. [38] More recently, according to their own financial statements, their performance has been abysmal, testifying to the corrosive effects of congenital rent seeking and corruption throughout the defense sector and the overall economy. [39]

Thus, these industries are inherently suboptimal economic performers and a growing burden on an economy plagued by sanctions and shrinking growth. Shrinking growth is bad enough, but sanctions choke off access to credit, superior technologies and knowhow, and investment. And low energy prices depress spending because the necessary state revenues are not there. Consequently the burdens on the economy are already showing themselves. Incomes have fallen by about 10 percent, major infrastructure programs and pensions have been cut, and the absence of growth also means further cuts to state spending on all areas of human capital, as well. [40]

Not surprisingly, there has been major pressure to cut defense spending or at least reduce the rate of its growth. Several programs or deployments have been extended or stretched out and some have been canceled (e.g. deployments to Tajikistan); but by and large that campaign has not been successful. Although there have been reports of cuts in defense spending in the 2016 budget, in fact these cannot be definitively verified at present. [41] Moreover, Putin's own inclination is to press forward in an insane attempt to engender a Stalin-style "leap forward" comparable to the 1930s; therefore, the Ministry of Defense and the *siloviki* certainly see no reason to reform or reduce defense spending. [42]

However, we can verify that there is a robust political struggle over the pre-eminence of the defense sector in the state budget, state allocations and the overall economy. Former Finance Minister Alexei Kudrin, whom Putin brought back to give him new proposals on reviving the economy, has forthrightly stated that it is essential to curtail much if not all of the aggressive foreign and defense policy and transfer those resources to productive investment. Indeed, Kudrin had resigned in protest against the timing of militarization in 2010, so in his eyes this trend was already coming into being then, if not earlier. [43] And in 2014, his successor as Finance Minister, Anton Siluyanov, acknowledged that Russia cannot afford the defense buildup. [44] Predictably, Putin refused, claiming that he would not sacrifice Russia's sovereignty, a response worthy of a Romanov Tsar or Soviet General Secretary. [45]

Today there appears to be little hope soon of reversing the structural militarization of the economy, not least due to the strategic supremacy of an ideology and constellation of

interests that promotes militarization and rent seeking in the defense sector. This ideological predisposition to seeing Russia as a besieged fortress goes back to Putin's policies in 2004 after the Chechen attack on Beslan and the failed attempt to install Viktor Yanukovich as Putin's satrap in Ukraine, a failure that precipitated the Orange Revolution there in 2004. [46] But that ideological trope has taken over all discourse in Putin's Russia, where it is actively and massively promoted in every way by official media. Thus the first target of Russian information warfare is Russian public opinion, to promote this predisposition to conflict and a sense of being constantly embattled. And its purpose is to preserve Putin's power and system. [47] And of course, it is bound up with the panoply of ideas and emotions contained in the great power or *Velikaya Derzhava* syndrome that enjoys so much long-standing and deep-rooted popularity.

Defense correspondent Pavel Felgengauer observed years ago that the institutional setup of the *Silovye Struktury* (power structures), in particular the intelligence community, provides a powerful reinforcement for anyone disposed to accept or promulgate the besieged fortress trope. He writes:

Russia has a Prussian-style all-powerful General Staff that controls all the different armed services and is more or less independent of outside political constraints. Russian military intelligence—the GRU, as big in size as the former KGB and spread over all continents—is an integral part of the General Staff. Through the GRU, the General Staff controls the supply of vital information to all other decision-makers in all matters concerning defense procurement, threat assessment and so on. High-ranking former GRU officers have told me that in Soviet times the General Staff used the GRU to grossly, deliberately and constantly mislead the Kremlin about the magnitude and gravity of the military threat posed by the West in order to help inflate military expenditure. There are serious indications that at present the same foul practice is continuing. [48]

This continuing situation is a direct outgrowth of the catastrophic failure under Yeltsin to impose democratic civilian control on the security sector as well as the intensification of its wide-ranging power under Putin.

The paladins of these structures have clearly embraced not only the besieged fortress mentality but also a militarized rhetoric and style of thinking that has spilled over into the economics of the defense sector, probably because it was so easily corruptible or already corrupted. Thus, Andrei Illarionov observes that,

Since its outset, the *Siloviki* regime has been aggressive. At first it focused on actively destroying centers of independent political, civil and economic life within

Russia. Upon achieving those goals, the regime's aggressive behavior turned outward beyond Russia's borders. At least since the assassination of the former Chechen President Zelimkhan Yandarbiev in Doha, Qatar, on 14 February 2004, aggressive behavior by SI [*Siloviki*—author] in the international arena has become the rule rather than the exception. Over the last five years the regime has waged ten different “wars” (most of them involving propaganda, intelligence operations, and economic coercion rather than open military force) against neighbors and other foreign nations. The most recent targets have included Ukraine (subjected to a “second gas war” in early 2009), The United States (subjected to a years-long campaign to rouse anti-American sentiment) and, most notoriously, Georgia (actually bombed and invaded in 2008). In addition to their internal psychological need to wage aggressive wars, a rational motive is also driving the *Siloviki* to resort to conflict. War furnishes the best opportunities to distract domestic public opinion and destroy the remnants of the political and intellectual opposition within Russia itself. An undemocratic regime worried about the prospect of domestic economic social and political crises—such as those that now haunt Russia amid recession and falling oil prices—is likely to be pondering further acts of aggression. The note I end on, therefore, is a gloomy one: To me the probability that *Siloviki* Incorporated will be launching new wars seems alarmingly high. [*italics in Original*] [49]

Another mounting institutional obstacle is the entrenched desire of the armed forces and apparently the Ministry of Defense and/or General Staff as well to retain as much of the old Soviet mobilization system as possible even though it is hopelessly obsolete and dysfunctional. We see this in the return to formations like divisions and even armies as has recently happened in the Western Military district opposite the Baltic States. [50] This entails a regression from the reforms of 2008–2012 that created mobile, powerful, and truly ready and well-trained brigades. As Aleksandr Golts has recently written,

When the number of reservists makes up about two-thirds of the size of the army in peacetime (which is characteristic of voluntary, but not conscription-based, Armed forces), the draft simply does not make sense. If, in the event of military action, only 700,000 reservists are to be called to duty, then why does the state need spend a huge amount of resources to train more than 300,000 conscripts each year if no one is planning to call on them, even in a time of war? The new defense Minister Sergei Shoigu has set the task to recruit, by 2020, 495,000 [51] contract soldiers. The draft, however, will remain, but will not exceed 10 percent of the declared million-man Armed Forces. It will be voluntary in fact: only those who are planning to become a professional soldier will have to pass conscription.

However the authorities do not want to give up the opportunity to have 300,000 conscripts in the Armed Forces each year. But the attempt to conserve the draft confronts directly the concept of permanent readiness. It is clear that if the one-year term of service by draft is retained, the combat capability of the Russian army will be highly doubtful. [52]

But while combat capability suffers, the authorities can still mobilize the entire country in anticipation of another total war like World War II; and during peacetime, the government can exploit these troops as “baptized property,” as it has done for centuries. The fact that Putin has now sacked the entire leadership of the Baltic Fleet, 50 officers in all, for dereliction of duty, which included maltreatment of soldiers, barely a year after praising them to the skies, suggests how deeply rooted the old ways are and how easily Moscow can be deceived concerning the quality of its forces. [53]

Finally it is also now clear that the authorities are engaged in deliberate threat inflation. Putin, on his recent trip to Helsinki, once again blatantly misrepresented the capability of the US/NATO missile defense systems being emplaced in Poland and Romania while threatening to move troops to the border should Finland join NATO. [54] This misrepresentation has long been official policy, even though nuclear designer Mikhail Solomonov, General (ret) Victor Yesin and scholar Alexey Arbatov, along with other writers and commentators in and out of government, have admitted that this system cannot threaten Russia’s nuclear arsenal. Solomonov apparently told this to Putin in person. [55]

Conclusions

A powerful nexus of political, institutional, and economic interests throughout the security sector have embarked upon a policy of threat inflation, militarization, and attempted intimidation of Russia’s neighbors and interlocutors, not least for their own selfish material and other interests. While corruption is rampant, structural militarization and, in some cases, an open return to Soviet practices and ideas are driving policy formulation and implementation. While the defense sector can for the foreseeable future provide the weapons needed, the correlation of forces, to employ a Soviet neologism, is turning against Russia. It is falling behind China and depends on it more than ever, much more than China depends on it. NATO, with all its problems is mobilizing its capabilities even if arguably too slowly, and the economy has long since reached a dead end, even without the burden of sanctions and low energy prices, because of Putin’s classic patrimonial Muscovite system. There are also signs that Russian economic and military capability may have passed apogee, due to economic and demographic obstacles—and due to the fact that Russia seems to be returning in crucial ways to the Soviet system. While the situation at present may not be irretrievable, the longer it goes on, the more today’s Russia will resemble past Russian systems that ended in convulsions and explosions due to the inherent potential of the system to decline. In that case, both Russia and the West will again have to heed Karl Marx’s admonition that the “dead weight of all the generations of the past weighs like a nightmare upon the brain of the living.”

Stephen Blank is a Senior Fellow at the American Foreign Policy Council and a frequent contributor to Jamestown publications, including Eurasia Daily Monitor and China Brief. From 1989 to 2013, he was a Professor of Russian National Security Studies at the Strategic Studies Institute of the U.S. Army War College in Pennsylvania.

Notes:

1. “Ex-General Says NATO-Russia Nuclear War ‘Possible Within a Year,’” www.rt.com, May 18, 2016; Canadian Security and Intelligence Service, *2018 Security Outlook: Potential Risks and Threats*, Ottawa, 2016, pp. 43–55; “Unian: Ukraine Intel Says Russia Preparing For Future confrontation With Western Powers,” www.kyivpost.com, June 22, 2016; Aleksandr Golts, “Russia Is Preparing For a New Arms Race,” *Moscow times*, December 15, 2014, www.moscowtimes.com; “Lev Ponomarev, “Zakon Iarovoi-Ozerova. Pora Balit?” *Ekho Mooskvy*, June 24, 2016, www.echo.msk.ru.
2. Mark Galeotti, “No Russia Is Not Preparing For All-Out War,” *Open Democracy*, June 27, 2016, www.opendemocracy.net; “Za Chto Shoigu Zachistil Baltflot,” www.fontanka.ru, June 29, 2016; “Iz Riadov Von Vykhodiashchie,” www.lenta.ru, June 29, 2016; Dave Majumdar, “Not So Scary: This Is Why Russia’s Military Is a Paper Tiger,” www.nationalinterest.com, June 21, 2016; Roger McDermott, “Shoigu Builds Mythical Russian Army,” *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, June 24, 2016, www.jamestown.org.
3. “NATO Commander Sees No Imminent Russian Threat To Baltics,” *Reuters*, June 20, 2016.
4. Paul Goble, “Minsk Fear Moscow May Organize Hybrid War and Color Revolution in Belarus,” *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, www.jamestown.org, June 28, 2016.
5. Aleksandr Golts , “Modernization Vs. Mobilization,” Paper Presented To the Conference, the Russian Military In Contemporary Perspective, Washington, DC, May 9–10, 2016; Aleksandr Golts, “The Limits of Russian Military Reforms: Another Lost Opportunity,” Center for Global Interests, *Russia’s Military: Assessment, Strategy, and Threat*, Washington, DC, 2016, pp. 15–19; Vadim Shtepa, “Russian First Guards Tank Army as an Instrument of Hybrid War Against Baltic States,” *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, June 22, 2016, www.jamestown.org; “Russia Establishes Corps Headquarters in Kaliningrad,” *Operational Employment Watch*, Foreign Military Studies office, Ft. Leavenworth, KS., July 1, 2016, p. 46 <http://fmso.leavenworth.army.mil/>.
6. Stephen Blank, “No Need to Threaten Us, We Are Frightened of Ourselves: Russia’s Blueprint for a Police State” in *The Russian Military Today and Tomorrow: Essays in Memory of Mary Fitzgerald*, ed. Stephen J. Blank and Richard Weitz (Carlisle Barracks, PA: Strategic Studies Institute U.S. Army War College, 2010), pp. 19–15.; Andrew Monaghan; Russian State Mobilization: Moving the Country on to a War Footing, <https://www.chathamhouse.org/publication/russian-state-mobilization-moving-country-war-footing#sthash.ZDTvW1B.dpuf>, 2016; Andrew Monaghan,

- Defibrillating the Vertikal? Putin and Russian Grand Strategy*, <https://www.chathamhouse.org/publication/defibrillating-vertikal-putin-and-russian-grand-strategy#sthash.JeHmHILb.dpuf>, 2014; Text of Russian Defense Doctrine, www.carnegieendowment.org/files/2010russia_militarydoctrine.pdf; “Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation,” February 5, 2010, www.kremlin.ru, *FBIS SOV*, February 9, 2010; *Voyennaia Doktrina Rossiiskoi Federatsii*, December 26, 2014, www.kremlin.ru; *Natsional’naya Strategiya Bezopasnosti Rossii, do 2020 Goda*, Moscow, Security Council of the Russian Federation, May 12, 2009, www.scrf.gov.ru, available in English from *FBIS SOV*, May 15, 2009, in a translation from the Security Council website (Henceforth NSS); *Natsional’naya Strategiya Bezopasnosti Rossii*, www.kremlin.ru, December 31, 2015.
7. Golts, Ops. Cits.
 8. “Meeting of the Military-Industrial Commission,” www.en.kremlin.ru, June 28, 2016; “Meeting of Russian Federation Ambassadors and Permanent Envoys,” www.en.kremlin.ru, June 30, 2016.
 9. *Ibid.*
 10. Text of Russian Defense Doctrine, www.carnegieendowment.org/files/2010russia_militarydoctrine.pdf; “Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation,” February 5, 2010, www.kremlin.ru, *FBIS SOV*, February 9, 2010; *Voyennaia Doktrina Rossiiskoi Federatsii*, December 26, 2014, www.kremlin.ru; *Natsional’naya Strategiya Bezopasnosti Rossii, do 2020 Goda*, Moscow, Security Council of the Russian Federation, May 12, 2009, www.scrf.gov.ru, available in English from *FBIS SOV*, May 15, 2009, in a translation from the Security Council website (Henceforth NSS); *Natsional’naya Strategiya Bezopasnosti Rossii*, www.kremlin.ru, December 31, 2015.
 11. Alexey Arbatov, “Russian Foreign and Security Policy,” www.carnegie.ru, June 21, 2016.
 12. “Putin Speaks for Investment in Defense,” RIA Novosti, February 20, 2012, http://en.rian.ru/military_news/20120220/171406103.html.
 13. “Prime Minister Vladimir Putin Meets With Experts in Sarov to Discuss Global Threats to National Security, Strengthening Russia’s Defenses, and Enhancing the Combat Readiness of Its Armed Forces,” <http://premier.gov.ru>, February 24, 2012.
 14. President Dmitry Medvedev, cited in “Russia Ready for Meaningful Military Reform. Again. Really,” www.moscowshadows.wordpress.com/2008/09/27.
 15. *Ibid.*
 16. Moscow, *Interfax*, in English, February 20, 2012, *FBIS SOV*, February 20, 2012; Viktor Litovkin, “The President’s Main Task,” Moscow, *Nezavisimaya Gazeta Online*, in Russian, February 21, 2012, *FBIS SOV*, February 21, 2012; “Russian Defense Ministry to Buy 60 5G Fighter Aircraft,” *Interfax-AVN* March 19, 2012; “Russian Defense Ministry To Buy Up To 100 SU-35 Fighter Aircraft,” *Interfax-AVN*, March 19, 2012.
 17. Moscow, *Interfax*, in Russian, May 7, 2012, *FBIS SOV*, May 7, 2012.
 18. “Interview with Air Force Colonel-General Aleksandr’ Nikolayevich Zelin,” Moscow, *Nezavisimoye Voyennoye Obozreniye*, in Russian, March 16, 2012,

- FBIS SOV*, March 23, 2012; “India Shows Russia the Way,” www.strategypage.com, April 11, 2012.
19. Moscow, *Interfax*, in English, March 20, 2012, *FBIS SOV*, March 20, 2012.
 20. *Ibid.*
 21. Maxim Trudolyubov, “Getting Each Other Wrong,” www.wilsoncenter.org, June 14, 2016.
 22. Golts, “Modernization Vs. Mobilization.”
 23. Voyennaia Doktrina Rossiiskoi Federatsii, December 26, 2014, www.kremlin.ru;
 24. Steven Rosefielde, “Russia’s Military Industrial Resurgence: Evidence and Potential,” “Paper Presented to the Conference, The Russian Military In Contemporary Perspective,” Washington, DC, May 9–10, 2016.
 25. Johan Norberg, *Training to Fight: Russia’s Major Military Exercises, 2011-2014*; Stockholm, Swedish Defense Research Agency, 2015, www.foi.se; Aleksandr’ Golts, “Modernization Vs. Mobilization.”
 26. “Putin Poruchil Vnezapno Proverit’ Sostoianie Armeiskikh Arsenalov,” www.NEWSru.com. June 14, 2016; Aleksandr’ Golts, “Zavtra Byla Voina,” *Yezhenednevnyi Zhurnal*, June 16, 2016, www.ej.ru; Roger McDermott, “Moscow Tests National Mobilization and Reservist System,” *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, June 21, 2016, www.jamestown.org.
 27. Stephen Blank, “What Do the Zapad-2013 Exercises Reveal?” Liudas Zdanavicius and Matthew Czekaj Eds., *Russia’s 2013 Zapad Military Exercise: Lessons for Baltic Regional Security*, Washington, DC: The Jamestown Foundation, 2015, pp. 8–13; Pauli Jarvenpaa, *Zapad 2013: A View From Helsinki*, Washington, DC: Jamestown Foundation, 2014.
 28. Vitaly Shlykov, “Chto Pogubilo Sovetskii Soiuz? Amerikanskaia Razvedka ili Sovetskikh Voennykh Raskhodakh” (What Destroyed the Soviet Union? American Intelligence Estimates of Soviet Military Expenditures), *Voyenny Vestnik*, no. 8, 2001; Shlykov, “Russian Defence Industrial Complex after 9-11,” Paper presented at the Russian Security Policy and the War on Terrorism conference, US Naval Postgraduate School, Monterey, CA, June 2003; Shlykov, “Globalizatsiia Voennoi Promyshlennosti-Imperativ XXI veka.” *Otechestvennye Zapiski*, no. 5 (2005): 98–115; Shlykov, “Nazad v Budushchee, ili Ekonomicheskie Uroki Kholodnoi Voiny.” *Rossia v Global’noe Politike* 4, no. 2 (2006): pp. 26–40; Shlykov “Nevidimaia Mobilizatsii.” *Forbes*, no. 3, March 2006 pp. 1–5; Shlykov, “The Military Reform and Its Implications for the Modernization of the Russian Armed Forces,” in Jan Leijonhielm and Fredrik Westerlund, eds., *Russian Power Structures*, FOI, Swedish Defense research Agency, Stockholm, January 2008, pp. 50–60.
 29. Trudolyubov.
 30. Stephen Blank, “A Work in Regress? Russian Defense Industry and the Unending Crisis of the Russian State,” Roger N. McDermott, Bertil Nygren, and Carolina Vendul Pallin, Eds., *The Russian Armed Forces in Transition: Economic, Political, and Institutional Uncertainties*, London and New York: Routledge, 2012, pp. 151–168.
 31. “Russian Defence Procurement in 2007,” Centre for Analysis of Strategies and Technologies (CAST), www.docuticker.com/?p=17263; Mark A. Smith, A

- Russian Chronology: January-March, 2009*, Defence Academy of the United Kingdom, Conflict Studies Research Centre, 2009, p. 54.
32. *Ibid.*, p. 43.
 33. Susanne Oxenstierna and Bengt-Goeran Bergstrand, "Defense Economics," Carolina Vendul Pallin, Ed., *Russian Military Capability in a Ten-Year Perspective-2011*, Stockholm, Swedish Defense Research Agency, 2012, pp. 44–46.
 34. *Ibid.*, p. 48.
 35. Gertrude Schroeder Greenslade, "The Soviet Economy on a Treadmill of 'Reforms,'" Joint Economic Committee, US Congress, *The Soviet Economy in a Time of Change*, Washington, DC: GPO, 1979, pp. 312–366; Gertrude Schroeder Greenslade, "Soviet Economic 'Reform' Decrees: More Steps on the Treadmill," Joint Economic Committee of Congress, *The Soviet Economy in the 1980s: Problems and Prospects*, Washington, DC: GPO, 1989, I, pp. 79–84.
 36. As stated in the remarks of Pavel Podvig and Nikolai Sokov at the program, "Russian Nuclear Strategy," Center for Strategic and International Studies, Washington, DC, June 27, 2016, <https://www.csis.org/events/russian-nuclear-strategy>.
 37. *Ibid.*; For the Soviet period, Peter Almquist, *Red Forge: Soviet Military Industry Since 1965*, New York: Columbia University Press, 1992.
 38. Blank, "A Work in Regress? Director of Glonass Contractor Sacked Over Corruption Scandal," *The Moscow Times*, November 20, 2012, www.themoscowtimes.com; Vitaly Shlykov, "The Economics of Defense in Russia and the Legacy of Structural Militarization," in Steven E. Miller and Dmitri Trenin Eds., *The Russian Military: Power and Purpose*, Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2004, pp. 160–182; Vitaly Shlykov, "The Anti-Oligarchy Campaign and its Implications for Russia's Security," *European Security*, XVII, No. 2, 2004, pp. 11-128; Leonid Kosals, "Criminal Influence/Criminal Control Over the Russian Military-Industrial Complex in the Context of Global Security," *NATO Defense College Research Paper*, No. 1, March, 2004, pp. 6–8.
 39. Mark Adomais, "After Years Of Crying wolf, West Now Has Proof Of Russia's Imminent Economic Collapse," <http://www.intellinews.com/comment-after-years-of-crying-wolf-west-now-has-proof-of-russia-s-imminent-economic-collapse-101125/?source=russia>, July 1, 2015.
 40. "Russian Finance Minister Proposes Freezing Budget Expenditures At 2016 Level," *Reuters*, July 1, 2016.

41. “Russia Will Cut Defense Budget By 5 Percent In 2016, RIA Reports,” *Reuters*, March 6, 2016, Matthew Bodner, “Russia’s Massive Rearmament Program Spared From 10 Percent Defense Cut,” *Moscow Times*, January 28, 2015 <http://www.themoscowtimes.com/business/article/massive-rearmament-program-spared-from-10-percent-defense-cut/515032.html>; Farangis Najibullah, “Cash Crunch, Stretched Military Spur Russian Troop Cuts Near Afghan Frontier,” *Radio Free Europe Radio Liberty*, July 3, 2016, www.rferl.org.
42. Gleb Bryanski “Russia’s Putin Calls for Stalin-Style ‘Leap Forward,’ ” *Reuters*, August 31, 2015; “Russian Defense Ministry not to cut back on State Program of Armaments until 2020, <http://tass.ru/en/russia/805732>, July 3, 2015; Sergey Alekashenko, “Sergey Aleksashenko: There Will Be No Reforms,” *Institute of Modern Russia*, <http://imrussia.org/en/analysis/economy/2552-sergey-aleksashenko-there-will-be-no-reforms>, April 28, 2016.
43. Blank, “A Work in Regress,” pp. 151–168
44. Margarita Pancheikova and Aleksandra Prokopenko, “Kudrin Prelozhil Putinu Snizit’ Geopoliticheskuu Napriazhennost,’ ” *Vedomosti*, May 30, 2016, <http://www.vedomosti.ru/economics/articles/2016/05/30/642871-kudrin-putinu>; “Kudrin Urged Putin To Ease Tensions in Geopolitics,” <http://freenews.xyz/2016/05/31/kudrin-urged-putin-to-ease-tensions-in-geopolitics/>, May 31, 2016; Lidia Kelly, “Finance Minister Warns Russia Can’t Afford Military Spending Plan,” *Reuters*, October 7, 2014, <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-economy-spending-defence-idUSKCN0HW1H420141007>.
45. Nina L. Khrushcheva, “Putin’s Illusion Of Reform,” <https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/putin-illusion-of-reform-by-nina-l--khrushcheva-2016-06>, June 15, 2016; Christian Lowe and Alexander Winning, “Rival Kremlin Camps Prepare For Battle Over Economy,” *Reuters*, June 20, 2016; Ex-Minister Says Russia Will Cut defense Budget In 2-3 Years,” <http://tass.ru/en/defense/849380>, January 13, 2016; Lauren Goodrich.
46. Andrew Monaghan, “An ‘Enemy at the Gates’ or ‘From Victory to Victory?’ Russian Foreign Policy” *International Affairs*, Vol. 84, No. 4, 2008, pp. 717–733.
47. Stephen Blank, “Russian Information Warfare as Domestic Counterinsurgency,” *American Foreign Policy Interests*, XXXV, NO. 1, 2013, pp. 31–44.
48. Pavel Felgenhauer, “Russia’s Imperial General Staff,” *Perspective*, XVI, NO. 1, October–November, 2005, www.bu.edu/isqip/vol16/felgenhauer.
49. Andrei Illarionov, “The Siloviki in Charge,” *Journal of Democracy*, XX, NO. 2, April, 2009, p. 72.
50. Pavel K. Baev, “Russia Is Showing Uncharacteristic Prudence—Why, and Will It Last?” <http://www.brookings.edu/blogs/order-from-chaos/posts/2016/06/02-russia-prudence-nato-baev>, June 2, 2016.
51. “V 2020 godu v rossijskoj armii budut sluzhit’ polmilliona kontraktnikov. Argumenti nedeli,” February 14, 2014, <http://argumenti.ru/army/2014/02/319393>.
52. Golts, “Modernization Vs. Mobilization.”
53. “Za Chto Shoigu Zachistil Baltflot,” www.fontanka.ru, June 29, 2016; “Iz Riadov Von Vykhodiashchie,” www.lenta.ru, June 29, 2016.

54. “Press Statements and Answers to Journalists’ Questions Following Russian-Finnish Talks,” <http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/transcripts/52312>, July 1, 2016; “Putin: ‘NATO Would Gladly Fight Russia To the Last Finnish Soldier,’ ” http://yle.fi/uutiset/putin_nato_would_gladly_fight_russia_to_the_last_finnish_soldier/8999170, July 1, 2016; personal communication from Dr. Stefan Forss, July 1, 2016.
55. Dr. Stefan Forss, “The European Missile Defense Controversy,” Presentation Made to the Department of Strategic and Defence Studies, National Defence University, Finland, Helsinki, May 18, 2012. Dr. Forss generously made this available to me.